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OPINION AND ORDER

The respondents appeal an administrative law judge’s

opinion filed September 14, 2011.  The administrative law

judge found that, in addition to the stipulated compensable

injuries to her left knee and left ankle, the claimant also

sustained a compensable injury to her left elbow.  The

administrative law judge awarded reasonably necessary

medical treatment and temporary total disability benefits.   
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After reviewing the entire record de novo, the Full

Commission finds that the claimant did not prove she

sustained a compensable injury to her left elbow.  The Full

Commission finds that the claimant proved she was entitled

to reasonably necessary medical treatment for the

compensable injuries to the claimant’s left knee and left

ankle.  The claimant did not prove that any treatment

provided for her left upper extremity or left elbow was

reasonably necessary, and the claimant did not prove that a

partial knee replacement surgery was reasonably necessary. 

We affirm the administrative law judge’s opinion that the

claimant proved she was entitled to additional temporary

total disability benefits.  

I.  HISTORY

Gloria Diane Thomas, now age 53, saw Dr. John H. Harp

in February 2001:

She has a long history of left knee problems
dating back to April 6, 2000 when she was employed
at Federal Express in Memphis.  A box weighing 80
to 90 lb. fell and struck her on the left front of
her left knee.  She underwent knee arthroscopy in
June by a Dr. Knight in Memphis and then she was
discharged from his care in August.  She is now
working as a certified nurse assistant and she is
having continuing problems especially when
lifting, squatting to pick up objects and climbing
up and down stairs....The pain is mainly over the
medial joint line and on the medial condyle.  She
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continues to have symptoms.  She relates that the
knee scope really did not help her much....

X-RAYS: The x-rays of the bilateral knees show
maintained tibiofemoral joint space in the AP
view.  Slight decrease on the flexion view but
this is oblique and I do not see the parallel to
the joint.  The patella appears centered.  There
is not any tilt.  

Dr. Harp assessed “Post-traumatic chondromalacia, left

knee.”  Dr. Harp noted in March 2001, “I have reviewed her

record and she does apparently have a Grade 2 arthritic

change over the medial femoral condyle with cartilage

defect.  The patellar femoral joint was reportedly normal. 

I have seen her last arthroscopy where she underwent a

partial medial meniscectomy.  Her pain today appears to be

mainly anterior.”  

The claimant underwent a bone scan in April 2001, with

the impression, “1.  Degenerative changes of each AC joint,

worse on the right than the left.  2.  Slightly more

increased uptake involving the medial tibia plateau of the

left knee compared to the right.”  The claimant returned to

Dr. Harp in April 2001: “Her bone scan results show some

mild increased uptake in the medial aspect of her left

knee....I suspect that she does have articular cartilage

problem in the medial side of her knee.  I think arthroscopy
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would be a reasonable treatment....With this kind of change

at early age, she will probably eventually require more

extensive surgery, such as knee replacement.  She will be

scheduled for arthroscopy.”  Dr. Harp stated in October

2001, “Based on my examination under arthroscopy of her left

knee, she does have some changes in the articular cartilage

that could result in some amount of permanent disability. 

It is very difficult to estimate what this would be as these

changes can occur over the years.”  

Dr. Richard L. Hester saw the claimant in May 2005 and

assessed “Bilateral knee and lumbar spine osteoarthritis.” 

Dr. Hester assessed “Bilateral knee osteoarthritis” in May

2008.  Dr. Hester noted in February 2009, “She is

complaining of pain in her left forearm.  She apparently

fell in store I think about three days ago.  Seen in the

emergency room and had x-rays taken.  Results, which do not

have, but she was told they were all unremarkable.  She is

still complaining of pain in her arm.”  Dr. Hester assessed

“Left forearm contusion with pain.”  

The claimant began treating with Lori A. Dryer, D.C.,

in March 2009.  The claimant informed Dr. Dryer that she had

slipped on a wet floor and had fallen on her left side, and
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the claimant’s complaints at that time included “Left hand

numb and tingling.” The claimant wrote in April 2009, “can’t

lay left side at all.”        

A Bilateral Two View Knee Study was done in May 2009,

with the following conclusion:

1.  Findings consistent with probable chronic
osteoarthritis of the left knee with predominant
medial compartment joint space involvement.  
2.  The patient demonstrates no signs of acute
fracture dislocation or other osseous
disease. 

The claimant testified that she worked as a home health

aide for the respondent-employer for several time periods,

the last time being about July 2009.  The parties stipulated

that an employment relationship existed at all pertinent

times, including April 30, 2010.  The claimant testified on

direct examination:

Q.  Now, tell me what happened on April the 30th

of 2010.

A.  On April the 30th of 2010, I was approaching
the kitchen.  I was - had the food in the oven and
as I approached the kitchen, this rug that I had
been passing a hundred times slipped away from me
and had - and turned my ankle and I was trying to
hold onto something and I couldn’t, and so I fell
and - and I heard something snap.  I heard the
snapping right off like at the ankle....

Q.  And then what parts of your body struck the
floor, if any?
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A.  Mostly my ankle, my knee, my arm, my back and
my head and my neck because I fell flat real, real
hard....

Q.  So your left ankle, your left knee, your left
arm, your head, your back.

A.  My back....

Q.  What problems do you contend that you suffered
injury to from that accident on April the 30th?

A.  I suffered from a broken ankle, to my knee, to
my left shoulder - shoulder and my neck and my
back.

  
The parties stipulated that the claimant sustained a

compensable injury to her left knee and left ankle on April

30, 2010.  The claimant testified that she did not return to

work for the respondents at any time after she completed her

work shift on April 30, 2010.  The claimant was treated at

NEA Baptist on May 1, 2010.  According to an Emergency

Physician Record, the claimant was treated for a Lower

Extremity Injury.  The claimant complained of an injury to

her left knee and ankle as a result of a fall at work the

previous day.  A treatment diagram indicated that the

claimant was suffering from pain in her left knee and ankle,

and the record does not show that the claimant complained of

an accident or injury involving any other body part.  The

clinical impression appeared to be contusion to the left
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knee and fracture to the left distal fibula.  An Emergency

Nursing Record on May 1, 2010 indicated “no evidence of

trauma” to the claimant’s upper extremities.    

An x-ray of the claimant’s left knee was done on May 1,

2010: “Four views of the left knee are provided for

interpretation.  Degenerative changes are noted in the

lateral, medial and patellofemoral compartments.  No acute

osseous abnormality is present.  No abnormal radiopaque

foreign body is demonstrated.”    

The claimant began treating with Dr. Jeremy P. Swymn on

May 12, 2010:

This is a 52 year old female who on May 1st was at
work and slipped on a rug.  She fell and twisted
her ankle.  She went to the NEA Clinic and was
placed into a boot and is just now following up. 
She states that she has lateral ankle pain.  She
has never had previous injury to her ankle that
she knows of....On examination of bilateral lower
extremities, she has swelling around her distal
fibula on the left....

X-RAYS: Three views of the left ankle reveal a
non-displaced distal fibular fracture.  

Dr. Swymn assessed “Non-displacement Webber B distal

fibular fracture....I will see her back in about a month. 

We will x-ray her at that point.”  The claimant followed up

with Dr. Swymn on June 7, 2010:
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Mrs. Thomas is about a month and a week out after
falling on the job and fracturing her left ankle. 
She is also complaining of some left knee pain and
some numbness in her ulnar two fingers, her ring
finger and small finger.  She is walking in her
boot and states she is feeling better.  However
she is still having some pain....

PHYSICAL EXAM: Her tenderness is decreased around
her ankle.  The swelling has gone down....As far
as her elbow goes, she is tender around her ulnar
nerve at the elbow and decreased sensation in
those two fingers.  On exam of her left knee she
does have good range of motion in that knee, but
she does have crepitus with range of motion and
has a little bit of varus deformity.

 
Dr. Swymn assessed “Left Webber B ankle fracture. 

PLAN: I am going to continue her in her boot and start

transitioning her to a regular shoe.  In regards to her

elbow, we are going to get an EMG nerve conduction study on

this to see if she does have cubital tunnel or entrapment of

her ulnar nerve.  I am going to see her back after her EMG

and at that point we will x-ray her left knee next visit.”  

The claimant saw Dr. Swymn on July 7, 2010:

Gloria is here for follow-up of her ankle for
lateral malleolus fracture that she suffered.  She
is doing better from this, but still having pain. 
She is mainly complaining of weakness.  She is
also complaining of left knee pain.  It has
gotten worse since her fall and she has had left
elbow numbness and tingling since her fall.  I
sent her for an EMG nerve conduction study....

In regards to her left upper extremity she has
basically almost no sensation over her small
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finger and has decreased sensation over her ring
finger.  She has not lost any flexion of her small
and ring yet.  Results of the EMG nerve conduction
study show significant entrapment at the ulnar
nerve with essentially no sensation of her small
finger.  

X-RAYS: Three views of her ankle and three views
of the knee.  Left ankle shows healed lateral
malleolus.  Left knee shows significant medial
compartment DJD.

Dr. Swymn assessed “Cubital tunnel syndrome.  Webber B

ankle fracture healing well.  Medial compartment arthritis

left knee.  PLAN: We are going to go ahead and schedule her

today for a anterior ulnar nerve transposition....We are

going to get her into physical therapy for her left ankle to

build up her strength.  I think she has significantly

decreased strength and proprioception and we need to get

this back.  We are also going to inject the knee.”  

A claims adjuster corresponded with the claimant on or

about July 22, 2010:

I have received information that you have refused
to attend an appointment for a second surgical
opinion related to your claim.  It is our typical
protocol on surgical cases to obtain a second
opinion to ensure that the surgery is reasonable
and necessary.  That is what we are doing with
this appointment.  We are not seeking to change
physicians at this time, but to merely obtain a
second opinion on the surgery.  The appointment
remains as originally scheduled with Dr. Rhodes on
07/29/2010 at 1:30 p.m.  If you fail to attend
this appointment you will be deemed non-compliant
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and your benefits will be suspended until such
time as you comply with and our case management
efforts.  If you have any questions, please let me
know.  

The claimant testified that she received “temporary

benefits” until approximately July 23, 2010.  

The claimant signed a Form AR-C, Claim For

Compensation, on August 20, 2010.  The claimant wrote that

she had sustained an accidental injury on April 30, 2010:

“going into kitchen and slipped on rug and hurt my knee and

broke my ankle, fell on back.”  The claimant claimed

entitlement to additional temporary total, additional

permanent partial, additional medical expenses,

rehabilitation, and attorney fees.  

The claimant followed up with Dr. Swymn on August 23,

2010:

Gloria is back today in tears complaining about
her left knee and also her left elbow.  She is
still having numbness in her two fingers that is
keeping her up at night.  This only started after
a fall at work.  She is having significant pain
with this and has tried to schedule her ulnar
nerve transposition, however, Workman’s Comp has
not approved this and stated that she needed to
have a 2nd opinion which she and her lawyer feel
they do not have to do.  She wants to have this
done, so I told her we could go ahead and schedule
this....

As far as her left knee goes, I have reviewed her
MRI.  It does appear like she is bone on bone on
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the medial side.  The injection did not help her. 
I talked to her about a medial unloader brace and
she states she would like to try it to see if this
would make her better.  If not we may talk about
doing some stress views and see if she is a
candidate for a partial knee replacement.

  
Dr. Swymn noted on September 16, 2010, “Ms. Thomas is a

52-year-old female who has had significant ulnar nerve

problems since a fall at work.  She is now to the point

where her small and ring finger are numb at all times.  She

had EMG/nerve conduction study that states severe entrapment

of the ulnar nerve at the elbow.”  Dr. Swymn performed a

“Left anterior ulnar nerve transposition.”  The pre- and

post-operative diagnosis was “Left cubital tunnel syndrome.”

The claimant followed up with Dr. Swymn on September

29, 2010: “Gloria is 2 weeks out status post anterior ulnar

nerve transposition.  She is doing extremely well . She

states that all her numbness and tingling is gone except at

the tip of her small finger....She has full range of motion

of her elbow....I will see her back in a month and we will

recheck on her knee.  She also has her medial unloader brace

and she is doing well with that.”    

The claimant followed up with Dr. Swymn on October 27,

2010:
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She is about 6 weeks out status post cubital
tunnel release.  She is doing extremely well from
this and has a little bit of numbness in the very
tip of her pinky, but that is it.  She is really
here to talk about her left knee.  We have seen
her in the past for her left knee.  She has pretty
severe DJD of her medial compartment.  All of
her pain is on the medial side.  She has tried a
medial unloader brace and it has helped her a
little bit....

She has good range of motion of her knee.  She has
a stable Lachman.  She has pain around her medial
joint space.  She is neurovascularly intact.  The
skin is intact without lesion.  Stress x-rays are
done today which do show collapse of the medial
compartment and reconstitution of the medial joint
line with valgus stress.  

Dr. Swymn assessed “Medial compartment DJD.  PLAN: I

have had a long conversation with her about partial versus

total knee arthroplasty.  I told her I think she is a good

candidate for Oxford partial knee replacement....I have also

told her that if she has a lesion on the outside part of her

knee she will need a total knee arthroplasty.  We will go

ahead and schedule her for a left knee Oxford partial knee

versus total knee arthroplasty.”  

Dr. Swymn performed a “Left knee Oxford partial knee

arthroplasty” on December 7, 2010 and reported at that time,

“Ms. Thomas is a 52-year-old female with medial compartment

degenerative joint disease with pain on the medial side and

she reconstitutes her medial compartment well with stress
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testing.  Her ACL was intact and plan is for a partial knee

arthroplasty.”  The pre- and post-procedure diagnosis was

“Left knee medial compartment degenerative joint disease.”  

An x-ray of the claimant’s left knee was done on

December 7, 2010: “The patient has a knee prosthesis in the

medial compartment both femoral and a tibial component. 

There is no finding of an abnormality on this study. 

OPINION: Knee arthroplasty medial compartment with hardware

as described.”    

Dr. Melissa Bean corresponded with a claims adjuster on

January 13, 2011:

Per your request, I have reviewed the notes and
medicals for the above claimant.  Medical records
reviewed.  Date of injury is reported was 4/30/10. 
Claimant fell at work and sustained a lateral
malleolar fracture.  Claimant has pain, s/p a
fall, of the left ankle, left knee and left arm. 
MRI of the left knee shows bone on bone on the
medial side....The injured worker had positive
electrodiagnostic testing for ulnar neuropathy on
6/30/11.  Records do not specifically state that
there were no elbow complaints prior to the fall
4/30/10.  Ulnar transposition requested by the
physician.  Determination and rationale.  1.  Is
the need for surgery caused by the work injury of
4/30/2010?  I do not recommend that the cubital
tunnel syndrome of left elbow is causally work
related because there is no documented history of
hand or elbow complaints documented until 6/7/10,
more than five weeks post injury.  The medical
records do not document early complaints of
numbness in little or ring finger.  The lack of
documentation or trauma to the upper extremity
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reported at the time of the initial injury and the
five week gap in time before documentation of hand
or elbow injury or reports of numbness in the
available medical records makes a causal
relatedness unlikely.  The 5/1/10 medical records
documents normal upper extremity.  There is no
documentation of trauma until much later.  2.  Is
the surgery reasonable and necessary?  The
employee has not responded to conservative medical
management.  Although surgery has been reported to
improve symptoms following trauma, ulnar nerve
transposition is not recommended by ODG.  The
guidelines recommend that conservative care be
tried for at least three months and also that
outcomes are superior [with fewer complications]
with simple decompression.  Ulnar neuropathy is
diagnosed.  On 6/7/10 left ring and little finger
numbness reported with loss of pinprick.  6/30/10
the electrodiagnostic studies revealed ulnar
neuropathy with possible non work related cervical
radiculopathy.  There is no documentation of use
of an elbow pad/splint for at least three
months....Surgical transposition of the ulnar
nerve is not recommended....

Dr. Swymn reported on January 24, 2011:

I have seen Gloria Thomas initially for an ankle
fracture and I have seen her subsequently for
other things.  Mainly for medial compartment
arthritis of her knee and also cubital tunnel
syndrome.  She suffered the ankle fracture at
work.  She stated, when I saw her the second time,
that she did not have numbness and tingling in her
ulnar digits prior to her fall.  It is conceivable
that she could have fallen and hit her ulnar nerve
which could have inflamed her ulnar nerve and
caused a more acute cubital tunnel syndrome.  I
can not say that this is out of the realm of
medical possibility, therefore, it is conceivable
that her cubital tunnel syndrome could be from her
fall at work.  I do not believe her medial
compartment degenerative arthritis is related to
her fall at work.  She could have had some
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exacerbation of pain secondary to the fall,
however, the fall at work did not cause her
arthritis.  Her subsequent partial knee
replacement would not be related to her fall at
work.

  
Dr. Swymn signed a Form AR-3, Physician’s Report, on

February 8, 2011.  Dr. Swymn reported that the claimant had

“slipped on rug at work” and that the diagnosis was “Distal

fibular fracture left ankle.”  Dr. Swymn wrote that the

claimant was “released for ankle.”  Dr. Swymn indicated that

the claimant had suffered no permanent impairment due to the

work-related injury to her left ankle.  Dr. Swymn indicated

that the claimant had reached maximum medical improvement

and the end of her healing period on September 29, 2010 for

the left ankle injury.  Dr. Swymn wrote that the claimant

was “not at MMI for knee.”

Dr. Swymn noted on April 18, 2011, “The above named

individual is under my medical care and may return to work,

with the following restrictions: No standing for 8 hours,

preferably sit-down duty and no heavy lifting.  To be re-

evaluated in 6 months.”      

A pre-hearing order was filed on June 13, 2011.  The

claimant contended that she “suffered a compensable injury

to her left ankle, knee and back and that her benefits were
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terminated when she failed to attend an appointment with Dr.

Rhodes in Little Rock which was scheduled by the Respondent. 

In light of the injuries to the Claimant, the distance that

the Claimant would be required to travel to the appointment

and the fact that the Respondent already selected the

treating physician, the Claimant contends that the

appointment with Dr. Rhodes was not reasonably convenient. 

See Wilson v. Armstrong Brothers, 1999 WL 1000226, and

A.C.A. 11-9-511.  The Claimant seeks additional medical

benefits, TTD benefits from the time the benefits were

terminated until she returns to work and attorney fees.”  

The respondents contended that “all appropriate

benefits have been paid associated with the compensable left

ankle and knee injuries.  Claimant’s total knee replacement

performed by Dr. Swymn was due to pre-existing problems as

opposed to an acute injury.  No additional treatment has

been recommended for the left ankle.  Claimant did not

establish compensable injuries to her left elbow, left

wrist, neck or back.”  

An administrative law judge scheduled a hearing “on the

issues of temporary total disability subsequent to July 23,

2010; additional medical benefit[s] - to include total left
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knee replacement; compensability (left elbow, upper back and

cervical spine), and controverted attorney fees[.]”  

A CT of the claimant’s knee was done on July 11, 2011:

Medial knee hemiarthroplasty has been performed. 
There is a healing vertical fracture below the
tibial prosthesis consistent with tibial plateau
fracture up through the knee prosthesis.  Callus
formation noted.  These findings are new since the
knee arthroplasty plain film x-rays from
12/07/2010.  Medial femoral component appears to
be intact.  There is a small joint effusion
present and soft tissue swelling.  
CONCLUSION: Healing fracture through the medial
tibial plateau on the side of the arthroplasty. 
Callus formation noted.  This is new since the
12/07/2010 study.

A hearing was held on August 5, 2011.  The claimant

testified that she was “still having pain with my knee” and

with her left arm.  The claimant testified that she was not

seeking additional treatment for her left ankle.  The

claimant testified that surgical treatment for her left arm

and the partial knee replacement had been paid by Medicare

or Medicaid.    

An administrative law judge filed an opinion on

September 14, 2011.  The administrative law judge found,

among other things, that the claimant sustained an injury to

her left knee, left ankle, and left elbow.  The

administrative law judge found that the claimant was
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entitled to reasonably necessary medical treatment, and that

the claimant was entitled to temporary total disability

benefits from May 1, 2010 through April 18, 2011.  The

administrative law judge found that the respondents

controverted temporary total disability benefits after July

23, 2010.  

The respondents appeal to the Full Commission. 

II.  ADJUDICATION

A.  Compensability

Ark. Code Ann. §11-9-102(4)(Repl. 2002) provides:

(A) “Compensable injury” means:
(i) An accidental injury causing internal or
external physical harm to the body ... 
arising out of and in the course of employment and
which requires medical services or results in
disability or death.  An injury is “accidental”
only if it is caused by a specific incident and is
identifiable by time and place of occurrence[.]

A compensable injury must be established by medical

evidence supported by objective findings.  Ark. Code Ann.

§11-9-102(4)(D).  “Objective findings” are those findings

which cannot come under the voluntary control of the

patient.  Ark. Code Ann. §11-9-102(16)(A)(i)(Repl. 2002).  

The employee has the burden of proving by a

preponderance of the evidence that she sustained a

compensable injury.  Ark. Code Ann. §11-9-102(4)(E)(i)(Repl.
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2002).  Preponderance of the evidence means the evidence

having greater weight or convincing force.  Smith v. Magnet

Cove Barium Corp., 212 Ark. 491, 206 S.W.2d 442 (1947).

An administrative law judge found in the present

matter, “5.  The claimant has failed to sustain her burden

of proof by a preponderance of the evidence that she

suffered an injury to her upper back, cervical spine or left

hip in the April 30, 2010, accidental work-related fall.” 

The claimant does not appeal the finding that she did not

sustain injuries to her upper back, cervical spine, or left

hip.  The administrative law judge also found, “3.  On April

30, 2010, the claimant sustained an injury to her left knee,

left ankle, and left elbow arising out of and in the course

of her employment.”  The respondents appeal the

administrative law judge’s finding that the claimant

sustained an injury to her left elbow.

The parties stipulated that an employment relationship

existed on April 30, 2010.  The claimant testified that she

slipped and fell on that date, and the parties stipulated

that the claimant sustained a compensable injury to her left

knee and left ankle.  The claimant received medical

treatment beginning May 1, 2010, at which time she was
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treated exclusively for a Lower Extremity Injury.  The

claimant complained of an injury to her left knee and ankle,

and as the Full Commission has noted, the record does not

show that the claimant complained of an accident or injury

involving any other body part except her left knee and left

ankle.  The clinical impression on May 1, 2010 was contusion

to the left knee and fracture to the left distal fibula.  As

we have noted, an Emergency Nursing Record on May 1, 2010

expressly indicated “no evidence of trauma” to the

claimant’s upper extremities.  

Dr. Swymn reported on May 12, 2010 that the claimant

had slipped, fallen, and twisted her ankle.  Dr. Swymn did

not report that the claimant had injured any part of her

left upper extremity or left elbow.  Dr. Swymn assessed a

non-displaced distal fibular fracture.  Dr. Swymn noted on

June 7, 2010, approximately five weeks after the compensable

injuries to the claimant’s left knee and ankle, that the

claimant complained of “some numbness in her ulnar two

fingers, her ring finger and small finger.”  Dr. Swymn also

noted tenderness in the claimant’s left elbow.  The record

shows, however, that the claimant had been diagnosed with a

left forearm contusion in February 2009 after a nonwork-
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related slip and fall.  Dr. Dryer had noted in March 2009

that the claimant complained of numbness and tingling in her

left hand.  Dr. Swymn reported on July 7, 2010 that a nerve

conduction study showed “significant entrapment at the ulnar

nerve with essentially no sensation of her small finger.” 

Dr. Swymn assessed cubital tunnel syndrome.

The claimant signed a Form AR-C, Claim For

Compensation, on August 20, 2010.  The claimant wrote on the

Form AR-C that she injured her knee and ankle on April 30,

2010.  The claimant did not report on the Form AR-N that she

injured her left upper extremity or left elbow.  Dr. Swymn

subsequently performed a left anterior ulnar nerve

transposition.  Dr. Swymn reported on January 24, 2011, “she

did not have numbness and tingling in her ulnar digits prior

to her fall.  It is conceivable that she could have fallen

and hit her ulnar nerve which could have inflamed her ulnar

nerve and caused a more acute cubital tunnel syndrome.  I

can not say this is out of the realm of medical possibility,

therefore, it is conceivable that her cubital tunnel

syndrome could be from her fall at work.”  

Medical opinions addressing compensability must be

stated within a reasonable degree of medical certainty. 
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Ark. Code Ann. §11-9-102(16)(B)(Repl. 2002).  When a medical

opinion is sufficiently clear to remove any reason for the

fact-finder to have to guess at the cause of the injury,

that opinion is stated within a reasonable degree of medical

certainty.  Huffy Service First v. Ledbetter, 76 Ark. App.

533, 69 S.W.3d 449 (2002), citing Howell v. Scroll Tech.,

343 Ark. 297, 35 S.W.3d 800 (2001).  However, expert

opinions based on terms such as “could,” “may,” or

“possibly” lack the definiteness required to prove a causal

connection.  Frances v. Gaylord Container Corp., 341 Ark.

527, 20 S.W.3d 280 (2000).  In the present matter, Dr. Swymn

opined it was “conceivable” that the claimant “could have

fallen and hit her ulnar nerve” on April 30, 2010.  The Full

Commission finds that Dr. Swymn’s opinion in this regard was

not stated within a reasonable degree of medical certainty. 

Therefore, we attach minimal evidentiary weight to Dr.

Swymn’s January 24, 2011 opinion with regard to the

claimant’s alleged injury to her left upper extremity.

It is within the Commission’s province to weigh all of

the medical evidence and to determine what is most credible. 

Minnesota Mining & Mfg. v. Baker, 337 Ark. 94, 989 S.W.2d

151 (1999).  The Full Commission in the present matter
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attaches greater evidentiary weight to the opinion stated by

Dr. Bean.  Dr. Bean correctly noted that there was “no

documented history of hand or elbow complaints documented

until 6/7/10, more than five weeks post injury.  The medical

records do not document early complaints of numbness in

[the] little or ring finger.  The lack of documentation or

trauma to the upper extremity reported at the time of the

initial injury and the five week gap in time before

documentation of hand or elbow injury or reports of numbness

in the available medical records makes a causal relatedness

unlikely.”  We find that Dr. Bean’s opinion is corroborated

by the evidence of record and is entitled to significant

probative weight.  The evidence does not demonstrate that

the claimant sustained any trauma or injury involving her

left upper extremity or left elbow when she slipped and fell

on April 30, 2010.  

The Full Commission therefore finds that the claimant

did not prove by a preponderance of the evidence that she

sustained a compensable injury to any part of her left upper

extremity, including the claimant’s left elbow.  The

claimant did not prove that she sustained an accidental

injury causing internal or external physical harm to her
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left upper extremity or left elbow.  The claimant did not

prove that she sustained an injury to her left upper

extremity which arose out of and in the course of

employment, required medical services, or resulted in

disability.  The claimant did not prove that she sustained

an injury to her left upper extremity or left elbow which

was caused by a specific incident or was identifiable by

time and place of occurrence on April 30, 2010.  The

claimant did not establish a compensable injury to her left

upper extremity or left elbow by medical evidence supported

by objective findings.  There is no probative evidence

before the Commission demonstrating that the abnormal nerve

conduction study reported by Dr. Swymn in July 2010 was

causally related to the April 30, 2010 accidental injury. 

Nor did the claimant prove that the alleged injury to her

left upper extremity was a compensable aggravation of a pre-

existing condition.  See Crudup v. Regal Ware, Inc., 341

Ark. 804, 20 S.W.3d 900 (2000), citing Ford v. Chemipulp

Process, Inc., 63 Ark. App. 260, 977 S.W.2d 5 (1998).

The Full Commission therefore reverses the

administrative law judge’s finding that the claimant proved

she sustained a compensable injury to her left elbow.  
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B.  Medical Treatment

The employer shall promptly provide for an injured

employee such medical treatment as may be reasonably

necessary in connection with the injury received by the

employee.  Ark. Code Ann. §11-9-508(a)(Repl. 2002).  The

employee must prove by a preponderance of the evidence that

she is entitled to additional medical treatment.  Wal-Mart

Stores, Inc. v. Brown, 82 Ark. App. 600, 120 S.W.3d 153

(2003).  What constitutes reasonably necessary medical

treatment is a question of fact for the Commission. 

Hamilton v. Gregory Trucking, 90 Ark. App. 248, 205 S.W.3d

181 (2005).  

An administrative law judge found in the present

matter, “6.  The respondent shall pay all reasonable

hospital and medical expenses arising out of the claimant’s

compensable injury of April 30, 2010, to her left elbow,

left knee, and left ankle.”  Because she did not prove there

was a compensable injury to her left elbow, the claimant did

not prove she was entitled to any medical treatment provided

for her left upper extremity or left elbow following the

April 30, 2010 accidental injury.  The claimant did not

prove that the left anterior ulnar nerve transposition was
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reasonably necessary in connection with the April 30, 2010

compensable injury.  The respondents are not liable for any

treatment provided to the claimant’s left upper extremity or

left elbow, including surgery performed by Dr. Swymn.  

The record shows that the claimant has suffered from

left knee problems since April 2000, after the claimant

reported that a box struck her left knee while the claimant

was working for another employer.  Dr. Harp noted in

February 2001 that the claimant had undergone a left knee

arthroscopy.  Dr. Harp assessed post-traumatic

chondromalacia of the claimant’s left knee.  Dr. Harp

scheduled a left knee arthroscopy in April 2001 and stated,

“she will probably eventually require more extensive

surgery, such as knee replacement.”  Dr. Harp performed an

arthroscopy in October 2001.  Dr. Hester assessed bilateral

knee osteoarthritis in May 2005 and May 2008.  A Bilateral

Two View Knee Study in May 2009 showed “findings consistent

with probable chronic osteoarthritis of the left knee with

predominant medial compartment joint space involvement.” 

The claimant began working for the respondent-employer in

about July 2009.    
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The parties stipulated that the claimant sustained a

compensable injury to her left knee and left ankle on April

30, 2010.  The claimant was diagnosed with a contusion to

the left knee and a fracture to the left distal fibula, part

of the claimant’s ankle joint, on May 1, 2010.  An x-ray of

the claimant’s left knee on May 1, 2010 showed degenerative

changes with no acute osseous abnormality.  The claimant

began treating with Dr. Swymn on May 12, 2010.  Dr. Swymn

treated the claimant conservatively for a non-displaced

distal fibular fracture and also performed an injection into

the claimant’s left knee.  Dr. Swymn reported on August 23,

2010 that an MRI showed “bone on bone on the medial side.” 

Dr. Swymn reported in October 2010 that the claimant had

severe degenerative joint disease in her knee.  Dr. Swymn

performed a partial knee arthroplasty on December 7, 2010.  

Dr. Swymn stated on January 24, 2011, “I do not believe

her medial compartment degenerative arthritis is related to

her fall at work.  She could have had some exacerbation of

pain secondary to the fall, however, the fall at work did

not cause her arthritis.  Her subsequent partial knee

replacement would not be related to her fall at work.”  
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In workers’ compensation law, an employer takes the

employee as he finds her, and employment circumstances that

aggravate pre-existing conditions are compensable.  Heritage

Baptist Temple v. Robison, 82 Ark. App. 460, 120 S.W.3d 150

(2003).  In the present matter, Dr. Swymn, the treating

surgeon, expressly opined that the claimant’s knee surgery

was related to degenerative arthritis and was not related to

the claimant’s fall at work.  There are no medical opinions

of record which contradict Dr. Swymn’s opinion.  The

evidence in the present matter does not demonstrate that the

April 30, 2010 compensable injury was a factor in the

claimant’s need for additional surgery.  See Williams v. L &

W Janitorial, Inc., 85 Ark. App. 1, 145 S.W.3d 383 (2004). 

The Full Commission therefore finds that the partial knee

arthroplasty performed by Dr. Swymn on December 7, 2010 was

not reasonably necessary in connection with the April 30,

2010 compensable injury.  The respondents are not liable for

the costs of the arthroplasty performed by Dr. Swymn.

C.  Temporary Disability

For scheduled injuries an injured employee is to

receive compensation for temporary total or temporary

partial disability during the healing period or until the
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employee returns to work, whichever occurs first.  Ark. Code

Ann. §11-9-521(a)(Repl. 2002); Wheeler Constr. Co. v.

Armstrong, 73 Ark. App. 146, 41 S.W.3d 822 (2001).  The

healing period is that period for healing of the injury

which continues until the employee is as far restored as the

permanent character of the injury will permit.  Nix v.

Wilson World Hotel, 46 Ark. App. 303, 879 S.W.2d 457 (1994). 

If the underlying condition causing the disability has

become stable and if nothing further in the way of treatment

will improve that condition, the healing period has ended. 

Id.  Whether an employee’s healing period has ended is a

question of fact for the Commission.  Ketcher Roofing Co. v.

Johnson, 50 Ark. App. 63, 901 S.W.2d 25 (1995).  

An administrative law judge found in the present

matter, “4.  The claimant was temporarily totally disabled

for the period commencing May 1, 2010, and continuing

through the April 18, 2011.”  The claimant’s testimony

indicated that she received temporary total disability

benefits from the date of the compensable injury until July

23, 2010.  The Full Commission finds that the claimant

proved she was entitled to additional temporary total
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disability benefits beginning July 23, 2010 until September

29, 2010.

The parties stipulated that the claimant sustained a

compensable injury to her left knee and left ankle on April

30, 2010.  The claimant testified that she did not work for

the respondents after April 30, 2010.  The claimant was

treated for her compensable injuries beginning May 1, 2010,

at which time she was diagnosed with a contusion to the left

knee and a fracture to the left distal fibula.  After the

claimant refused to participate in an independent medical

evaluation, the respondents ceased paying temporary total

disability benefits on about July 23, 2010.  In a

Physician’s Report dated February 8, 2011, Dr. Swymn opined

that the claimant had reached maximum medical improvement

and the end of her healing period for the left ankle injury

on September 29, 2010.  The Full Commission therefore finds

that the claimant did not prove she was entitled to

temporary total disability benefits for her compensable left

ankle injury after September 29, 2010.  We find that the

claimant also reached the end of her healing period for the

compensable contusion to her left knee no later than

September 29, 2010.  We recognize Dr. Swymn’s note on
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February 8, 2011 that the claimant was “not at MMI for

knee.”  Nevertheless, the evidence demonstrates that the

claimant remained in a healing period for recovery following

the knee surgery performed by Dr. Swymn on December 7, 2010. 

Dr. Swymn expressly opined that the knee surgery was not

causally related to the April 30, 2010 compensable injury. 

The record before the Commission does not demonstrate that

the instant claimant remained within a healing period for

her compensable knee contusion after September 29, 2010.

Based on our de novo review of the entire record, the

Full Commission reverses the administrative law judge’s

finding that the claimant proved she sustained a compensable

injury to her left elbow.  The Full Commission finds that

the claimant did not prove by a preponderance of the

evidence that she sustained a compensable injury to her left

upper extremity or left elbow.  The Full Commission finds

that the claimant proved she was entitled to reasonably

necessary medical treatment for the compensable injuries to

the claimant’s left knee and left ankle, but the claimant

did not prove that knee surgery performed by Dr. Swymn was

reasonably necessary.  The respondents are not liable for

the knee arthroplasty performed by Dr. Swymn on December 7,
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2010, and the respondents are not liable for any treatment

provided to the claimant’s left upper extremity or left

elbow.

The claimant proved that she was entitled to additional

temporary total disability benefits beginning July 23, 2010

and continuing through September 29, 2010.  The claimant did

not continue within a healing period for her compensable

knee or ankle injuries after September 29, 2010.  We find

that the respondents controverted the claimant’s entitlement

to temporary total disability benefits beginning July 23,

2010.  The claimant’s attorney is entitled to fees for legal

services in accordance with Ark. Code Ann. §11-9-715 (Repl.

2002).  For prevailing in part on appeal to the Full

Commission, the claimant’s attorney is entitled to an

additional fee of five hundred dollars ($500), pursuant to

Ark. Code Ann. §11-9-715(b)(Repl. 2002).

IT IS SO ORDERED.

                                                       
                        A. WATSON BELL, Chairman

Commissioner McKinney concurs in part and dissents in part.
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CONCURRING & DISSENTING OPINION

          I respectfully concur in part and dissent in part

from the majority's opinion.  I must respectfully dissent

from the majority's finding that the claimant proved by a

preponderance of the evidence that she was entitled to

additional medical treatment for her left knee and ankle and

the finding that she was entitled to temporary total

disability benefits for the period May 1, 2010 through

September 29, 2010.  However, I specifically concur in the

finding that the claimant failed to prove by a preponderance

of the evidence that she sustained an injury to her left

upper extremity or left elbow.  I also concur in the finding

that the knee surgery performed by Dr. Swymn was not

reasonable and necessary medical treatment.   

          With regard to the temporary total disability

benefits awarded by the Administrative Law Judge for the

period from May 1, 2010 through September 29, 2010, I find

that the claimant has failed to meet her burden of proof. 

Temporary total disability is that period within the healing

period in which an employee suffers a total incapacity to

earn wages. K II Constr. Co. v. Crabtree, 78 Ark. App. 222,

79 S.W.3d 414 (2002); Ark. State Hwy. Trans Dept. v.

Breshears, 272 Ark. 244, 613 S.W.2d 392 (1981). Without an
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initial finding of compensability, a claimant cannot be

awarded temporary total disability benefits or additional

medical treatment. See, Ark. Code Ann. §11-9-102(4)(D)(Supp.

2005). Although objective medical findings are not directly

necessary for the Commission to award temporary total

disability benefits, such findings are required for the

underlying injury to be compensable. Williams v. Prostaff

Temporaries, 64 Ark. App. 128, 979 S.W.2d 911 (1998), aff’d,

Williams v. Prostaff Temporaries, 336 Ark. 510, 988 S.W.2d 1

(1999). When an injured employee is totally incapacitated

from earning wages and remains in her healing period, he is

entitled to temporary total disability. Id.  

          The healing period is statutorily defined as that

period for healing of an injury resulting from an accident.

Dallas County Hosp. v. Daniels, 74 Ark. App. 177, 47 S.W.3d

283 (2001). The healing period ends when the employee is as

far restored as the permanent nature of her injury will

permit, and if the underlying condition causing the

disability has become stable and if nothing in the way of

treatment will improve that condition, the healing period

has ended. Crabtree, supra; Mad Butcher, Inc. v. Parker, 4

Ark. App. 124, 628 S.W.2d 582 (1982). The question of when

the healing period has ended is a factual determination for
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the Commission. Arkansas Highway & Trans. Dep’t. v.

McWilliams, 41 Ark. App. 1, 846 S.W.2d 670 (1993); Mad

Butcher, supra.

          The persistence of pain may not in and of itself

prevent a finding that the healing period is over, provided

that the underlying condition has stabilized. McWilliams,

supra; Mad Butcher, supra. Conversely, the healing period

has not ended so long as treatment is administered for the

healing and alleviation of the condition. McWilliams, supra;

J.A. Riggs Tractor v. Etzkorn, 30 Ark. App. 200, 785 S.W.2d

51 (1990).

          Recurring symptoms may give rise to a subsequent

healing period, after the original one has ended. Elk

Roofing Co. v. Pinson, 22 Ark. App. 191, 737 S.W.2d 661

(1987). Where a second complication is found to be a natural

and probable result of the first injury, the employer

remains liable. Id. This liability includes liability for

additional temporary benefits when the employee undergoes a

second, distinct healing period. Id.

          In Palazzollo v. Nelms Chevrolet, 46 Ark. App.

130, 877 S.W.2d 938 (1994), the Court of Appeals stated that

in order to be entitled to temporary total disability

compensation for an unscheduled injury, a claimant must
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prove that he remained within her healing period and that he

suffered a total incapacity to earn wages (citing Breshears,

supra.)

          The evidence demonstrates that the claimant was

paid temporary total disability benefits through July 23,

2010.  The claimant is not entitled to any temporary total

disability related to the surgery she had for her partial

left knee replacement, or for surgery for her elbow.  Both

of these procedures are not related to the claimant's

compensable injury.  The claimant, in my opinion, reached

the end of her healing period on July 23, 2010.

          Therefore, I respectfully concur in part and

dissent in part from the majority opinion.

                                                            
    KAREN H. McKINNEY, Commissioner

Commissioner Hood concurs, in part, and dissents, in part.

CONCURRING AND DISSENTING OPINION

          I must respectfully concur, in part, and dissent,

in part, from the majority opinion.  After a de novo review

of the record, I find that the claimant sustained a

compensable elbow injury in the April 30, 2010 fall, and I
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must dissent on this issue.  Furthermore, I find that the

claimant’s compensable knee injury was a factor in her need

for a partial knee replacement, and I must dissent on this

issue as well. I agree with the majority regarding

additional temporary total disability benefits and the

compensability of the claimant’s left knee and ankle

injuries, and I specifically concur on these issues.

Elbow Injury

          In addition to the claimant’s left knee and ankle,

the evidence shows that the claimant suffered an injury to

her left elbow in the April 30, 2010 accidental fall.

          For the claimant to establish a compensable injury

as a result of a specific incident which is identifiable by

time and place of occurrence, the following requirements of

Ark. Code Ann. §11-9-102(4)(A)(i)(Repl. 2002), must be

established: (1) proof by a preponderance of the evidence of

an injury arising out of and in the course of employment;

(2) proof by a preponderance of the evidence that the injury

caused internal or external physical harm to the body which

required medical services or resulted in disability or

death; (3) medical evidence supported by objective findings,

as defined in Ark. Code Ann. §11-9-102 (4)(D), establishing

the injury; and (4) proof by a preponderance of the evidence
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that the injury was caused by a specific incident and is

identifiable by time and place of occurrence.  Mikel v.

Engineered Specialty Plastics, 56 Ark. App. 126, 938 S.W.2d

876 (1997).

          In describing the mechanics of the April 30, 2010

fall, the claimant noted that she fell on her left side and

that her left elbow made contact with the wooden floor.  The

medical record reflects that the claimant’s symptom of

numbness in the ring and small fingers of her left hand was

first documented on June 7, 2010.  Thereafter, during

subsequent visits, in addition to her left knee and ankle

complaints, the claimant complained of numbness in her

fingers.  The August 23, 2010 office note of the claimant’s

visit to Dr. Swymn recites that the finger symptoms only

started after the April 30, 2010 accidental fall.  The

medical in the record reflects the presence of objective

findings evidencing injury to the claimant’s left elbow. 

The claimant was diagnosed with left cubital tunnel

syndrome, for which she underwent a left anterior ulnar

nerve transposition under the care of Dr. Swymn on September

16, 2010.  The procedure relieved the claimant’s symptoms in

the left ring and small fingers.
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          In his January 24, 2011 correspondence to Dr.

Stephen Lundy, Dr. Swymn identified the nexus between the

claimant’s April 30, 2010 accidental fall and the resulting

cubital tunnel syndrome.  Based on the claimant’s credible

testimony and the medical record, I find that the claimant

has sustained her burden of proof by a preponderance of the

evidence that she sustained an injury to her left elbow in

the April 30, 2010 fall.

Left Knee

          It is not disputed that the claimant had suffered

a prior injury to her left knee on April 6, 2000, while

employed at Federal Express, for which she received medical

treatment.  However, the claimant also suffered an

admittedly compensable injury to her left knee in the April

30, 2010 accidental fall.

          The Workers’ Compensation Act requires employers

to provide such medical services as may be reasonably

necessary in connection with the injury received by the

employee.  Ark. Code Ann. §11-9-508(a) (Repl. 2002). 

Injured employees must prove that medical services are

reasonably necessary by a preponderance of the evidence;

however, those services may include that necessary to

accurately diagnose the nature and extent of the compensable
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injury; to reduce or alleviate symptoms resulting from the

compensable injury; to maintain the level of healing

achieved; or to prevent further deterioration of the damage

produced by the compensable injury.  Ark. Code Ann. §

11-9-705(a)(3) (Repl. 2002); Jordan v. Tyson Foods, Inc., 51

Ark. App. 100, 911 S.W.2d 593 (1995); See  Artex

Hydrophonics, Inc. v. Pippin, 8 Ark. App. 200, 649 S.W.2d

845 (1983).  The Court of Appeals has noted that even if the

healing period has ended, a claimant may be entitled to

ongoing medical treatment if the treatment is geared toward

management of the claimant’s compensable injury.  See

Patchell v. Wal-Mart Stores, Inc., 86 Ark. App. 230; 184

S.W.3d 31, (2004), citing Artex Hydrophonics, Inc. v.

Pippin, 8 Ark. App. 200, 649 S.W.2d 845 (1983). Furthermore,

this Commission has found that treatment intended to help a

claimant cope with chronic pain attributable to a

compensable injury may be reasonable and necessary.  See

Maynard v. Belden Wire & Cable Company, Full Workers’

Compensation Commission Opinion filed April 28, 1998

(E502002).  A claimant does not have to provide objective

medical evidence of his continued need for treatment. 

Castleberry v. Elite Lamp Co., 69 Ark. App. 359, 13 S.W.3d
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211 (2000), citing Chamber Door Indus., Inc. v. Graham, 59

Ark. App. 224, 956 S.W.2d 196 (1997).

          In workers’ compensation law, an employer takes

the employee as he finds him, and employment circumstances

that aggravate pre-existing conditions are compensable. 

Heritage Baptist Temple v. Robison, 82 Ark. App. 460, 120

S.W.3d 150 (2003).  An aggravation of a pre-existing non-

compensable condition by a compensable injury is itself

compensable.  Oliver v. Guardsmark, 68 Ark. App. 24, 3

S.W.3d 336 (1999).  An aggravation is a new injury resulting

from an independent incident.  Crudup v. Regal Ware, Inc.,

341 Ark. 804, 20 S.W.3d 900 (2000).  An aggravation, being a

new injury with an independent cause, must meet the

definition of a compensable injury in order to establish

compensability for the aggravation. Farmland Ins. Co. v.

Dubois, 54 Ark. App. 141, 923 S.W.2d 883 (1996). 

          Ark. Code Ann. §11-9-102(4)(A)(Repl. 2002) defines

“compensable injury”:

(i) An accidental injury causing
internal or external physical harm to
the body...arising out of and in the
course of employment and which requires
medical services or results in
disability or death.  An injury is
“accidental” only if it is caused by a
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specific incident and is identifiable by
time and place of occurrence[.]

          A compensable injury must be established by

medical evidence supported by objective findings.  Ark. Code

Ann. §11-9-102(4)(D).  “Objective findings” are those

findings which cannot come under the voluntary control of

the patient.  Ark. Code Ann. §11-9-102(16)(a)(i).

          The aggravation of a pre-existing condition by a

specific work-related incident need not be the major cause

of a claimant’s disability in order to be compensable. 

Farmland Insurance Co. v. Dubois, 54 Ark. App. 141, 923

S.W.2d 883 (1996).

          For an aggravation injury, the claimant is only

required to show that his injury was a factor in his current

need for treatment.  Williams v. L & W Janitorial, Inc., 85

Ark. App. 1, 145 S.W.3d 383 (2000). 

          On February 15, 2001, the claimant was seen at NEA

Baptist Clinic by Dr. John Harp, with complaints of

bilateral knee pain, with the left knee being worse than the

right knee.  Prior to the April 30, 2010 fall, the claimant

had last received medical treatment, not for her left knee,

but for her left hip on December 14, 2009.
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          In addition to the May 1, 2010 NEA Baptist

Hospital emergency room records, the claimant’s complaints

regarding her left knee, which she attributes to the April

30, 2010 accidental fall, are documented in the June 7, 2010

office notes of Dr. Swymn.  “Crepitus with range of motion”

and “a little bit of varus deformity” were noted on the June

7, 2010 examination of the claimant’s left knee.  Dr. Swymn

also cited the claimant’s worsening left knee symptoms

during a July 7, 2010 office visit.

          As the claimant was able to work and did not

require a partial knee replacement before the compensable

injury sustained in the April 30, 2010 fall, I find that the

April 30, 2010 injury is a factor in her need for the

partial knee replacement.  As such, I find that the December

7, 2010 surgical procedure performed by Dr. Swymn was

reasonably necessary in connection with the treatment of the

claimant’s April 30, 2010 compensable left knee injury. 

          For the aforementioned reasons, I must concur, in

part, and dissent, in part, from the majority opinion.

    _______________________________
                        PHILIP A. HOOD, Commissioner


